EPC Minutes, 10/30/08

In attendance: Professors Lossowski, Olson, S. Shilepsky; Dean Miller-Bernal and Associate Dean Speaker; student R. Laury ’09; former Board member Gail Kitch by phone.

The meeting was called to order at approximately 4:40. L. Miller-Bernal took minutes.

The minutes of 10/23/08 were approved, with the only correction being the spelling of Gail Kitch’s name.

1. The first item of discussion concerned the approval process for courses that do not fit within a major field, either because they are part of a minor but not a major field (for example, courses in Italian, Japanese or interdisciplinary minors such as FNIS or SEJ), or because they do not count for any minors or majors (for example, courses in ESL or WLLS 101 sections). Dean Miller-Bernal brought this issue to EPC at the request of Curriculum Committee, but she did not expect this first discussion to resolve the issue or to result in a recommendation to the faculty about the process Wells should use to approve these types of courses.


Some points raised during the discussion included:

a. A few factors may be relevant to who should be involved in the approval: who has a sense of “ownership” due to having taught or developed the course (or related courses) in the past, and for courses that are part of a minor, faculty in the major field of that minor’s coordinator.  It was pointed out that the former factor relies on individuals when we should really be thinking of positions or structure. 
b. There should be at least a divisional home for all majors and minors, which means that approval at that level (and then Curriculum Committee and the faculty at large) can be obtained. In the case of interdivisional minors, the Dean should designate a divisional home for the minor.
c. It is unclear whether signatures on the course approval forms indicate approval or just that the form has been seen by the person signing. 

d. There seemed to be general agreement that no level should have veto power in that if the course approval form is not passed to the next level, the person proposing the course should still have the right to bring the course to the faculty. This is a matter of academic freedom.

e. The staffing implications of course offerings need to be considered, at least by the Dean and probably also by the Curriculum Committee. 
f. Sandy is part of the ad hoc Faculty Manual re-write committee, which has discussed this issue. Sandy will report back to us what that committee thought about this issue, and we can then discuss further whether we want to make a recommendation.

2. We returned briefly to the AAC&U conference in February in Baltimore that is focused on general education. No one indicated a definite interest in attending.

3. We returned to the issue of general education at Wells. Most of this discussion referred to emails about general education that occurred in the social science division, with some reference to the briefer discussion that humanities has had. Some points in our discussion included:
a. It would be helpful to have an idea of how many students come to Wells needing remedial help with writing. Tests that could be used to assess writing were mentioned as well as obtaining a rough idea from asking WLLS 101 instructors.
b. To improve writing, there are various possibilities, none of them easy considering limitations of resources: hire separate writing instructors not part of the regular faculty (not favored), designate some courses as writing intensive throughout the curriculum, or have composition courses taught by English faculty. Any of these methods could be combined with testing students to enable the requirement to be fitted to their needs to improve their writing. At the present time, we believe Wells needs about 3 or 4 course options for students in their second semester whose performance in WLLS 101 indicates that to be academically successful, they need more writing instruction.

c. We noted that most faculty seem to be thinking of General Education in a checklist fashion. Some question whether we should change the requirements we have since they foresee that doing so would create turf battles. Most faculty seem to believe that at a minimum, our general education requirements should have better rationales.

d. Despite the difficulties of changing Wells’ requirements, some members of EPC believe that we should bring our requirements into better line both with our mission statement and with the initiatives stressed in the ten year academic plan (sustainability and inclusive and intercultural excellence). 

e. We were mindful of the need not to develop too many requirements, which cause difficulties for transfer students and others, and yet we would ideally like to have gen ed relate to sustainability and inclusive and intercultural excellence (IIE). One possibility is to require one course from each division (reducing that part of our requirements from 6 to 4 courses). Each division could specify which courses relate to sustainability and IIE. 
f. The possibility of a capstone course that deals with a topic from many perspectives is still favored, although it was pointed out that we should be careful to consider how students’ previous work would enable them to be successful in this capstone course. Similarly it was noted that general education does not have to be considered as completely separate from students’ work in their major fields, i.e., gen ed requirements may well be part of each major.

g. We ended the meeting with a brief discussion of points we might bring up for discussion in an open committee meeting, including:

Should we change our general education program at all (or is change not worth the “turf” battles)?

 How can we better meet our students’ needs for writing instruction?
What are faculty’s reactions to our idea of a general education, multidisciplinary capstone course? 
What do faculty think of the idea of taking one course from a selected list from each division that deals with IIE or with sustainability?
Respectfully submitted,
Leslie Miller-Bernal

